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Kitsap County Fire District #18

Board of Commissioners Meeting Minutes

April 8, 2020

Poulsbo Fire Department

Poulsbo, WA

REPRESENTATIVES IN ATTENDANCE:

David Ellingson
Commissioner

Darryl Milton

Commissioner 

Jim Ingalls

Commissioner 

Chris Quinn

Commissioner
 
Jeff Uberuaga
Commissioner 

Jim Gillard

Fire Chief

Bruce Peterson
Staff



Lise Alkire

Staff



Jeff Russell

Staff



Wendy Luther
Staff



Call to Order:  Meeting was called to order by Chair Ellingson at 4:00pm.  

Approval of Agenda: 

Commissioner Uberuaga moved to approve the 4/8/2020 agenda.  Commissioner Quinn seconded.  Motion was called with a unanimous vote to approve the 4/8/2020 agenda. 
Public Comment:  There was no public in attendance.
Executive Session:  There was no executive session. 
Action Items:
1. Consent Agenda:
Commissioner Milton moved to approve the 4/8/2020 consent agenda. Commissioner Quinn seconded.  Motion was called with a unanimous vote to approve the 4/8/2020 consent agenda. 
2. Ratify US Bank Vouchers Batch #544089 $14,033.15:
Commissioner Uberuaga moved to ratify US Bank vouchers, batch number 544089 in the amount of $14,033.15.  Commissioner Quinn seconded.  Motion was called with a unanimous vote to ratify US Bank vouchers, batch number 544089 in the amount of $14,033.15.
3. Ratify US Bank Capital Vouchers Batch #544090 $934.10:
Commissioner Uberuaga moved to ratify US Bank vouchers, batch number 544090 in the amount of $934.10.  Commissioner Quinn seconded.  Motion was called with a unanimous vote to ratify US Bank vouchers, batch number 544090 in the amount of $934.10.   
Discussion Items:
1. Financial Update: 
· Property Tax Extension – Chief Gillard
Chief Gillard began this discussion by noting he had a conversation with the Kitsap County Treasurer, Meredith Green, regarding the announced property tax payment deadline extension to May 31st, meaning there would be no late payment penalty for 30 days.  Subsequent to this announcement Chief Gillard confirmed that the county’s junior taxing districts were notified via e-mail to the finance managers inquiring about the impacts of the decision.  He continued by noting Ms. Green was receptive to the idea that decisions that impact junior taxing districts should be made in collaboration with those jurisdictions.  There was some discussion regarding the potential loss of approximately $3,000 in interest revenue due to delayed receipt of tax revenue, which led to added information from FM Luther.
· Monthly Projections – FM Luther

FM Luther reported the treasurer confirmed that approximately 50% of the tax revenue was held in an escrow account attached to a homeowner’s mortgage; those taxes will still be paid by April 30th as scheduled.  FM Luther went on to report interest income on tax revenue is approximately $6,000 a month, which is how the $3,000 figure was derived.  FM Luther closed her report by noting that if the 50% of taxes that are held in escrow are paid by April 30th as the treasurer has stated, as of today, the district holds $6.5m in cash and investments; expenses are approximately $750,000 per month and there should not be a significant negative financial impact due to the delay.  In a worst case scenario the district still has excellent reserves as well as the contingency budget line.
2. Station Remodel:  
· Facilities Plan/Priorities – Chief Gillard

Chief Gillard acknowledged that although the financial impact from the pandemic is uncertain, the district still maintains healthy reserves and long-term projections remain positive.  One of the discussions among the county’s fire chiefs is how to support our local economies as we recover from the current situation.  One potential way is that all the districts have public works projects of varying complexity; one of the advantages to these types of construction projects is they support local economies and businesses versus, for instance, purchasing apparatus that is manufactured elsewhere.  When discussing the various remodeling projects for Station 71, the decontamination room remodel quickly emerged as the top priority with a rough estimated cost of $300,000-400,000, a cost that reserves could conceivably cover.  With that in mind, he has asked D/C Peterson to provide an overview of the next steps in the planning and bidding processes for this project to, with the board’s approval, enable this project to be “shovel ready” when construction restrictions are eased. 

· Planning/Bidding – D/C Peterson

D/C Peterson provided a brief recap of steps taken to date, including receiving a preliminary design from Rice/Fergus/Miller as authorized by the board.  The next step is to move forward on finalizing the design; this process, as well as the bid and permitting processes, could realistically take until September.  He has a preliminary sketch of the plan for the room. The preliminary estimate showed a total of $42,000 for design, engineering, bid development, and project oversite. The estimated cost of the project is $310,000 including a contingency fund. Commissioners Ingalls and Uberuaga expressed a desire to see the current room and have a discussion regarding the plan; D/C Peterson will arrange times with each of them to accomplish this prior to any decision by the board to move forward.  Once the plan is finalized, the board will still have final approval before initiating the project.  This item will remain on the April 22nd regular meeting agenda.
Informational Items:  
1. COVID -19 Status Report:
Operations – D/C Russell

D/C Russell recapped actions taken to date, perhaps the most significant of which was the Kitsap County Fire agencies operating from a single incident action plan and response directive beginning on March 17th.  This is a consensus document so each agency provides additional direction to their personnel.  Other items reported were:

· To date, a total of seven personnel have been removed from the workplace due to potential or confirmed medium or high risk exposures to COVID-19.  Some of these personnel were only off for a few hours pending test results, while others were off for up to eight days based on exposure timelines.  All of these personnel are now back to work, with an associated overtime cost of $11,180.  
· Daily monitoring of this situation continues with organizational changes being made based on CDC and Washington State Department of Health guidance, as well as from our own crews who are managing this issue on the front lines.

· In anticipation of potential staffing challenges, our two newest members completed an accelerated process to meet minimum staffing requirements.  In consultation with labor, the process was shortened by about two weeks.
· The district finds itself in a very good position regarding its PPE inventory.  Captain Gillanders, the district’s medical officer, made the fortuitous decision to purchase approximately 800 N95 masks just as the Coronavirus was beginning to be discussed, which put us in a position to have over 1,400 masks when suppliers ran out of stock.  Yesterday (4/7/2020) we received a shipment of PPE from the DEM which included 500 gowns.
· Moving forward, we will continue to monitor personnel for on and off-duty high risk exposures as well as continue tracking weekly burn rates of the PPE supply.  There are very few changes expected to the IAP (Incident Action Plan) and Response Directive in the coming weeks.
· There has been an interesting apparent impact of the “stay-at-home” directive from the governor on call volume:  there were 370 incidents this March versus March, 2019 when there were 327, but right around the end of this March - and the trend continues to date - the call volume has decreased from about twelve calls per day to about nine.
Chief Gillard confirmed a contingency plan for staffing has been created.  He added a state mobilization plan for sending staffing resources around the state has been put in place, utilizing the framework created for mobilizing resources in response to wildfires.
FEMA Reimbursement – D/C Peterson 
Chief Peterson reported he and FM Luther have been very involved in getting informed and establishing the tracking criteria necessary to receive any FEMA reimbursement available.  The January 28th national disaster declaration enabled some reimbursement on items approved by FEMA through the Public Assistance Grant program.  The following actions have been put in place:

· Emergency Related Overtime Codes Established: An example of a reimbursable item is the overtime referenced above for the seven firefighters; those dollars are 75% reimbursable (the grant requires a 25% district dollar match).  Tracking procedures have been communicated to crews.

· Emergency Related Inventory Codes Established:  Items such as increased PPE inventory purchases directly tied to necessary for response to this emergency may be reimbursable as well, again with a 25% district dollar match.  Tracking procedures have been communicated to the crews and authorized invoices have been uploaded to the grant website.

· For personnel assigned to the county emergency operations center, any overtime incurred while serving in this capacity is eligible for reimbursement.  This includes exempt employees such as Chief Gillard – any hours out of the ordinary may be counted as part of the district’s matching obligation.

· FM Luther confirmed emergency-related general ledger accounts have been established so that expenditure codes may be assigned for efficiency in tracking.  The overriding message is document, document, and document.

KCDEM – Chief Gillard

Chief Gillard began this report by noting he wanted to recognize three other department members who are very involved in the county’s emergency response:  Lt. Travis Beach has been assigned to the emergency quarantine site and is leading the establishment and coordination of these sites; B/C Shane Anderson is the liaison with between the fire districts and the operations section of the county EOC (Emergency Operations Center); and Captain Gillanders for his continued outstanding work on keeping everyone up-to-date on the necessary requirements for a safe ground response. 

· Strategic objectives for the county’s coordinated response have been identified as providing for the health and wellness of the community, including all responders, :

1. Providing for the health and wellness of the Kitsap community, including all incident responders, in as safe work and living environments as possible.

2. Maintain coordination and common operating procedures among all responders, involved officials and agencies, and the department of health. 

· In the group’s efforts to achieve these goals, the following actions have been taken: 

1. Focusing on the difference between quarantine: exposed, but awaiting test results, versus isolation: test results are positive; and, establishing facilities away from home and the workplace to house these groups.
2. Additionally, a drive through test site has been set up and funded through FEMA, although at this time only first responders and other health care professionals are authorized to use the site, and currently the funding is slated to transfer to the locality by the end of this week (4/10/2020).  

3. In anticipation of having to take over the testing responsibilities, potential other avenues besides the FEMA contract with LabCorp are being explored.  LabCorp’s results may take two to seven days while the University of Washington’s testing produces results in less than 24 hours, which was why our symptomatic department member was sent there for testing.   Drive through testing for the general public is not yet available.

2. Healthcare Authority Correction for 2019 GEMT Reimbursement – FM Luther
FM Luther reported a letter was received from the healthcare authority stating the district was to receive an additional GEMT reimbursement of $180,000 within 60 days; this adjustment was made after the annual HCA review of the previous fiscal year’s submissions.  FM Luther closed her report by noting that with almost two years’ worth of GEMT revenue, she was getting closer to being able to more accurately calculate projections.
3. L&I FF Technical Review Meeting Report – Commissioner Ellingson

This report was included in the packet and has been posted on the WFCA website.  There were two inspections discussed at the review meeting, both prompted by labor issues; however, the initial complaints were not validated through L&I’s investigation.  Commissioner Ellingson also stated his report referenced two RCWs that provide additional guidance by L&I for the COVID-19 response; Chief Gillard noted that B/C Anderson has been deeply involved in these updates.  
Commissioner and Staff Comments:
Commissioner Milton asked for an update on 110; Chief Gillard reported he had notified Spartan that the district was withdrawing the option of an aerial device and asked that they move forward on a replacement engine as specified – Spartan acknowledged receipt of the message, but he has not heard anything new.  Secondly, Commissioner Milton wanted to publicly acknowledge the outstanding job being done and leadership being shown by the department.  
Commissioner Uberuaga thanked Commissioner Ellingson for reviewing the vouchers and D/C Peterson for his technical assistance in getting today’s meeting set up.  He always wanted to note that if you have a second device, such as a tablet or even another computer, the on-line packet may be accessed there for reference while you are participating in the meeting on the other device.  Commissioner Uberuaga closed by noting the outstanding work done by the department on a CPR save; he followed the very positive comments on social media regarding the department’s response and is proud to be associated with this organization.

Commissioner Ingalls thanked the staff and entire department in going above and beyond in continuing operations during this time.
Commissioner Ellingson echoed these remarks and commended Poulsbo Fire for playing a leading role in the county’s crisis mitigation efforts.
Chief Gillard acknowledged this is stressful for everyone, but the firefighters and staff continue doing great work.

Public Comment:  There were no members of the public in attendance.
Good of the Order: 
Next Regular Meeting scheduled for Wednesday, April 22, 2020 at 16:00 
KCFCA Meeting: Tuesday, April 28, 2020 19:00 BIFD Station 21 - Cancelled
Adjourn: 
The regular meeting was adjourned at 5:11 pm by common consent.
ATTEST:

____________________

Lise D. Alkire

KCFD #18 Secretary to the Board
